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The meeting was called to order at 10.40 a.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 104: PERSONNAL QUESTIONS (continued) 

(a) COMPOSITION OF THE SECRETARIAT: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) 
(A/34/408; A/C.5/34/CRP.2, 3 and 4) 

1. Mr. AL-HASHAR (Oman) said that his delegation gave its approval to the 
analysis made by the Assistant Secretary-General for Personnel Services, to the 
measures that he proposed for improving the situation, and to the efforts that he 
was making to implement General Assembly resolution 33/143. 

2. The Committee's main task in that area was to ensure the representation of 
States in the Secretariat, especially those that were at present not represented. 
Despite the Assistant Secretary-General's efforts, and although it was undeniable 
that the representation of developing countries in the Secretariat had increased in 
recent years, much still remained to be done. His delegation felt that the number 
of per ~.ons who should represent each State in the Secretariat should not depend on 
that State's contribution to the United Nations budget. Application of that 
criterion had created a discriminatory situation that was damaging to the 
developing countries, which could not pay such large contributions as the 
industrial countries. Therefore, new criteria should be established to determine 
the representation of States in the Secretariat, and his delegation would 
accordingly support the proposal by other countries that comprehensive studies 
should be carried out in order to find a more just and equitable solution for the 
developing countries. 

3. His delegation also considered that more posts should be offered to young 
people and that there should be more opportunities for women, so that the United 
Nations could be truly representative. 

4. With respect to the movement of staff from the General Service category to the 
Professional category, he said that his delegation believed that the principle of 
holding examinations should be maintained, and hoped that the Secretary-General 
would be able to evolve appropriate procedures. That would help to eliminate the 
dissatisfaction that prevailed in the sectors concerned. 

5. In conclusion, he hoped that the General Assembly would have before it at the 
thirty-fifth session studies embodyi~~ specific solutions, so that it would have a 
basis for dealing with the existing problems and eliminating the injustices 
suffered by the Secretariat staff. 

6. Mr. KHAMIS (Algeria) said that the composition of the Secretariat staff should 
aim at universality in geographical distribution, always provided that the 
essential principles of "efficiency, competence and integrity" embodied in 
Article 101, paragraph 3, of the Charter were maintained. The universality should 
be reflected not only quantitatively, but also qualitatively, in terms of senior 
posts, as laid down by the General Assembly in resolution 33/143, which had been 
adopted after very lengthy and difficult negotiations. 
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7. In the light of that resolution, the Secretary-General's report on the 
composition of the Secretariat (A/34/408) was satisfactory, and the explanations of 
the Assistaut Secretary-General for Personnel Services were clear, frank and fully 
in accordance with the spirit that prevailed in the Fifth Committee. 

8. He did not wish to make a detailed analysis of the report, since it was a 
preliminary report and the statistics it contained covered only a short period, but 
he noted that in some areas the Secretary-General had made an effort to implement 
promptly General Assembly r~solution 33/143. However, in other areas, further 
explanation was called for. 

9. For example, it appeared that the administration, overcoming its hesitation in 
applying the spirit of the resolution concerned, had adopted an interpretation of 
the resolution which was closer to that of the Fifth Committee. His delegation 
considered that resolution 33/143 was clear and did not introduce any prohibition, 
in either the immediate or distant future, on the recruitment of staff from 
countries that were overrepresented. Consequently, his delegation endorsed the 
statement on that subject made by the representative of Trinidad and Tobago. 

10. His delegation welcomed the Secretary-General's decision to give a more 
important role in recruitment to the Office of Personnel Services, by asking it to 
propose the names of suitable candidates to the Department or Office concerned. 
That important measure .could put an end tc the exist:ence of multiple decision
making centres in recruitment, which had been an obstacle to the establishment of a 
consistent personnel policy for all services, departments and ~ffices. 

11. HO\·lever, it might be appropriate to apply that measure gradually, until the 
personnel services acquired the specialized staff with the necessary experience to 
propose to each Department or Office names of candidates suitable for each post. 
At the present stage of implementation of resolution 33/143, it might be useful for 
heads of Departments or Offices to have some freedom to recruit the most suitable 
candidates, in co-operation with personnel services. 

12. As to paragraph 10 of the Secretary~General's report (A/34/408), on 
"inheritance" of posts, his delegation considered it incomplete, since it did not 
deal with inheritance of posts at the senior and policy-making levels. The 
Secretary-General had stated in his annual report on the work of the Organization 
for 1978 (A/33/1) that in order to ensure objectivity and impartiality "the 
Secretary-General and the Secretariat must frequently resist pressures from many 
quarters, and it is on this resistance to pressure that their long-term credibility 
and usefulness to the membership as a whole depends". He offered his full support 
to the Secretary-General in maintaining a firm stand in order to resist such 
pressure and ensure that inheritance of posts should not be a frequent occurrence 
for any single Member State or group of States, in accordance with paragraph 2 of 
part II of resolution 33/143. Similarly, Algeria gave its full support to the 
Secretary-General's efforts to establish a truly international civil service 
displaying efficiency, competence and integrity. 
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13. His delegation welcomed the steps taken to recruit women, but he wished, like 
some other delegations, to express surprise at the apparent contradiction in 
paragraph 17 of document A/34/408. 

14. Algeria supported the principle of holding examinations, since that was the 
best known method of granting equal promotion opportunities to staff members and 
ensuring that the United Nations obtained qualified staff. He understood that the 
Fifth Committee would lay down the general lines for the examinations, and the 
administration and the staff, through the staff representatives, would define their 
procedures and content. There had been general approval of the principle of 
examinations, and it seemed that there had been close co-operation between the 
administration and the staff representatives in establishing the procedures. 
However, there were recent indications of differing views about the need to hold 
the examinations on the dates indicated in the Secretary-General's report. There 
appeared to be some misunderstanding, which should be cleared up promptly. Steps 
must be taken to ensure that the first examination did not arouse feelings of 
rancour, disappointment and even hostility in one sector of the staff ... There must 
be recognition of the legitimate concern of the persons who had, before ·the 
adoption of resolution 33/143, been occupying posts that were to become the subject 
of competitive examinations - a concern that was shared by many of their colleagues 
in the General Service category. 

15. As to the content of the examination, it seemed that the occupational groups 
did not clearly define the functions of each post, and that therefore many 
candidates found it difficult to indicate exactly which were the posts for which 
they wished to take the examination. More information should be provided on that 
point. 

16. Regarding the languages of the examination, he believed that there should be a 
review of all the possibilities of meeting the requirement in paragraph 1 (i) of 
part I of resolution 33/143 that "the methods of testing take into account the 
cultural and linguistic diversity of the membership of the United Nations". 

17. As to the question of the "desirable ranges" and the universality of 
geographical representation in the Secretariat, his delegation fully supported the 
position adopted by the representative of Trinidad and Tobago at an earlier 
meeting. The existing discrimination, resulting from the excessive importance 
attached to the contribution factor in the current formula, should be abolished. 
The developing countries had accepted that formula at a time when the United 
Nations had been dominated by a group of countries which had also dominated the 
world. That era had now passed, and the change should be reflected at the United 
Nations, either by altering the we~ght attached to the various factors, or by 
establishing a new form of representation. His delegation accordingly asked the 
Secretary-General to submit to the Fifth Committee in 1980 a comprehensive report 
on the various possibilities which existed in that area. 
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18. Lastly, Algeria was glad that the Assistant Secretary-General for Personnel 
Services intended to submit to the Fifth Committee all the proposals submitted to 
him by the staff, and was convinced that the Committee would study them with 
understanding and goodwill. 

19. Mr. GIRALDO (Colombia) said that his delegation considered that document 
A/34/408 was the most important one before the Committee. It should not be 
forgotten that 77 per cent of the United Nations budget represented staff costs. 

20. His delegation was disturbed that on 30 June 1979 there had been 19 Member 
States not represented in the Secretariat in posts subject to geographical 
distribution (A/34/408, para. 5), and he therefore asked that recruitment missions 
should be sent in the near future, as a matter of priority, to those Member States 
which were unrepresented and under-represented. It appeared from document 
A/C.5/34/CRP.2 that the programme for sending missions had not been properly 
carried out. 

21. As to the composition of the staff at senior levels, his delegation wished to 
insist on a recommendation that it had made at the thirty-third session, and which 
was reflected in paragraph 4 of part II of resolution 33/143, asking the 
Secretary-General to take further steps to increase th~ representation of 
developing countries at senior and policy-making levels during 1979-1980 in 
implementing the relevant resolutions of the General Assembly. 

22. With respect to the proportion of men and women in the Secretariat, his 
delegation had also referred to that subject already in its statement at the 
thirty-third session and had expressed its concern on the subject. It appeared 
from the Secretary-General's report (A/34/408) that the Secretariat had made 
efforts to ensure that, as requested in part III of resolution 33/143, the number 
of women in posts subject to geographical distribution should be increased to 
25 per cent of the total over a four-year period. It was very satisfactory that 
in 1979 two women had been appointed at the Assistant Secretary-General level, as 
that would doubtless open the way for other women. It was to be hoped that within 
the framework of the World Conference of the United Nations Decade for Women, which 
was to be held in 1980, and with the participation of Secretariat officials in its 
preparations and discussions, publicity would be given to the General Assembly's 
concern about the recruitment of women, and that direct contact would be 
established with organizations and persons dedicated to the advancement of women. 

23. With reference to the candidates roster and competitive selection, his 
delegation shared the views expressed by the representative of Panama to the effect 
that the budget for examinations should be used frugally and efficiently, and the 
views of the representative of Argentina that the competitive system was a very 
useful procedure for improving the quality of United Nations staff, but that it 
should be monitored to ensure that it did not deteriorate or operate in the future 
for the benefit of a minority. 
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24. On the subject of staff performance reviews, his delegation agreed with what 
the Secretary-General had said in his report (A/34/408, para. 22), and considered 
that there should be greater efforts to maintain and improve the level of 
qualification of United Nations staff. 

25. In paragraph 32 of his report, the Secretary-General referred to the principal 
personnel advisory and administrative boards in the United Nations Secretariat, and 
in that connexion the Committee should study document A/C.5/34/CRP.5, in which the 
Secretary-General transmitted a request for access by staff representatives to the 
Fifth Committee submitted by the United Nations Staff Union. On page 4 of that 
request, it was stated that reports on questions concerning staff submitted in the 
Fifth Cornrni ttee mainly reflected the "official side" of issues and did not 
systematically cover the views of staff members; at the same time, it was noted 
that in accordance with staff regulation 8.2 the Secretary-General should establish 
joint administrative machinery with staff participation to advise him regarding 
personnel policies and general questions of staff welfare and to make to him such 
proposals as it might desire for amendment of the Staff Regulations and Rules. His 
delegation considered that, if the Secretary-General did not implement the 
provisions of that regulation, it would be appropriate to grant the request for 
staff access to the Fifth Committee. 

26. In conclusion, he extended his delegation's welcome to Mr. Jonah, the new 
Assistant Secretary-General for Personnel Services, and promised him its full 
support. 

27. Mr. JALIL (Ecuador) said that little remained to be added to what had already 
been said by various speakers on agenda item 104. However, he wished to indicate 
his delegation's concern about two points. The first related to General Assembly 
resolution 31/26, of 29 November 1976, in which the General Assembly had urged the 
Secr·etary-General to increase his efforts to attract younger people to the service 
of the United Nations, thus increasing the proportion of young people in the 
Secretariat. His delegation considered the policy of attracting young people to 
the service of the United Nations to be very appropriate, since over the course of 
time that would make available experienced and qualified staff, especially at the 
executive level. However, that policy should not be pursued at the expense of 
older persons; to dispense with staff aged 50, 60 or over would be not only unjust 
but counterproductive, since it might well deprive the Secretariat of qualified 
staff with valuable experience who could contribute much to the smooth working of 
the United Nations. His delegation hoped that the Secretary-General would take 
those considerations into account in recruiting staff. 

28. The second point related to his delegation's concern with increasing the 
proportion of women in the Secretariat, especially in the Professional category and 
above. The Secretary-General should be congratulated on the steps he had already 
taken, but much still remained to be done. For example, the percentage of female 
staff members in posts subject to geographical distribution had increased by barely 
0.224 per cent over eight years- from 15.2 per cent in 1971 to 18.6 per cent in 
1979. His delegation considered that there should be more equitable representation 
of men and women at all levels of the Secretariat, and that a greater effort on the 
part of the ~ersons appointed by the Secretary-General to solve the problem would 
achieve the desired result. 
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29. Mr. PICO DE COAN~ (Spain) said that his delegation, although it had already 
expressed its views on personnel questions during the debate, wished to place on 
record its concern about the problems that might face Professional staff members 
working as translators or interpreters in the Unir~d Nations. Those staff members 
had to pass very difficult examinations to enter the services concecned and a high 
standard of education was required of them. Their work, both at conferences and at 
meetings of the various organs, was highly specialized, indispensable and easy to 
check, since reports and statements had to be translated in time and correct 
interpretation had to be provided. It could not be said that there was any waste 
of time, or lack of control over their working day, which had to be wholly devoted 
to their task so that the various meetings could be organized smoothly. 
Nevertheless, their career prospects seemed poor and their promotion possibilities 
were less than those available to other staff in the Organization. That problem 
seemed to have been understood by Judge Jimenez de Arechaga and by the Joint 
Advisory Committee, who considered that there should be a study of the basic 
elements for developing the career prospects of those staff members - a view which 
had been accepted by the Secretary-General. 

30. Paragraph 26 of the Secretary-General's report on personnel questions 
(A/34/408) recognized the importance of translators and interpreters, and 
recommended that in their case an exception should be made to the rule of 
retirement at age 60. The reasons given for that recommendation included the high 
cost of the free-lance staff whom the Organization had to recruit to make up for 
the shortage of permanent staff, and the difficulties that the Organization 
encountered in finding and training a sufficient number of qualified candidates for 
those posts. His delegation was sure that the Assistant Secretary-General for 
Personnel Services would take note of the special situation of translators and 
interpreters, with a view to ensuring that the Organization did not lose the useful 
service performed by those staff members, through lack of greater and more 
equitable prospects in respect of their careers and promotion to higher grade 
levels. 

31. On another subject, he wished to point out that in the Spanish text of 
document A/C.5/34/CRP.3, in annex I, the regions of Western Europe, Latin America 
and North America and the Caribbean had been omitted, apparently through a printing 
error. 

32. Mr. DUQUE (Secretary of the Committee) replied that it was indeed an error and 
that the Secretariat would take the necessary steps to issue a correction. 

33. The CHAIRMAN remarked that the debate on agenda item 104, which was drawing to 
a close, had been very wide-ranging, very significant and full of substance, and 
that more statements had been made than in the general debate, which was surprising 
in view of the fact that only an interim report of the Secretary-General was being 
considered. It was clear that the great majority of delegations wanted the 
Secretary-General to proceed resolutely to implement General Assembly resolution 
33/143. The great majority of delegations had also agreed that, as the Secretary
General pointed out in paragraph 28 of his report (A/34/408) , it might be in the 
best interests of the Organization if - whenever it was strictly necessary - a 
certain amount of flexibility could be used in applying the policy on retirement 
age to staff in posts with special language requirements and to a group of staff in 
the General Service and related categories. 
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34. When the Committee resumed consideration of agenda item 104, it would hear a 
final statement by the Assistant Secretary-General for Personnel Services and would 
consider the document submitted by the Secretary-General concerning the staff 
petition for access to the Fifth Committee, as well as a draft resolution. 

35. Mr. AYADHI (Tunisia) said he thought that a third point should be added to the 
Chairman's summary of the debate, namely, that a great majority of speakers had 
also felt that the bases for the system of desirable ranges should be revised. 

36. The CHAIRMAN said he had not intended to give a summary of the debate as a 
whole, but had thought it important to underscore the affirmative response of 
speakers in the debate to the one request which the Secretary-General had made in 
the entire report, namely, for flexibility in the policy on retirement age. The 
matter mentioned by the representative of Tunisia was still under consideration and 
he would have an opportunity to discuss it shortly. 

AGENDA ITEM 98: PROPOSED PROGRAMME BUDGET FOR THE BIENNIUM 1980-1981 (continued) 
(A/34/6 and Add.l; A/34/7) 

First reading (continued) 

Section 9. Transnational corporations 

37. Mr. MSELLE (Chairman of the Advisory Committee on Administrative and Budgetary 
Questions), introducing the report of the Advisory Committee on section 9 of the 
proposed programme budget (A/34/7, paras. 9.1-9.8), said that the Committee's only 
substantive proposal concerning the budget estimates related to the requirement for 
consultants. The Secretary-General had requested an amount of $1,052,600 to 
provide 274 work-months of consultants. In spite of the additional information 
received from the Secretary-General, the Advisory Committee had reached the 
conclusion (para. 9.4) that, while large-scale recourse to outside expertise had 
been justified in the early years of operation of the Centre on Transnational 
Corporations, the Centre should by now have developed a measure of in-house 
expertise, and that, moreover, the tasks of bringing up to date the Centre's 
information systems ~d of conducting new studies should not require the volume of 
resources requested. The Committee therefore recommended a reduction of $102,600 
in the Secretary-General's estimate. 

38. He drew the Committee's attention to a statement in paragraph 9.7, namely, 
that at the time the Advisory Committee had been considering the 
Secretary-General's estimate for section 9, the mandate of the joint units in the 
regional commissions had been under discussion in the Committee for Programme and 
Co-ordination. The representatives of the Secretary-General might therefore wish 
to supplement the information that had been available. 

39. Mr. KULKARNI (India) said that his delegation attached great importance to the 
work of the Commission on Transnational Corporations, and of the Centre for 
Transnational Corporations, which must play an increasing and pivotal role in the 
collection of information on the activities of transnational corporations and their 
impact on the societies and economies of developing countries and on the 
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structuring of the world economy. All developing countries had suffered 
exploitation, and often interference in their internal political affairs, by those 
corporations. The need to nip such developments in the bud was not merely a matter 
of theoretical concern, because it affected the vital interests of developing 
countries. A study that would be routine or even unnecessary in another context 
assumed vital importance when it brought to light the practices of transnational 
corporations, as was the case of the recent study by the Centre on the 
pharmaceutical industry, which had made the world community realize that, in order 
to boost profits, the transnational corporations had been playing with the health 
of millions of people in the developing countries. 

40. A recent edition of an Indian daily newspaper gave many examples of activities 
by transnational corporations which had endangered the health of the inhabitants of 
poor nations·of the third world by distributing products whose use had been 
prohibited or declared dangerous in certain countries. For those reasons, his 
delegation was concerned to find that section 9 of the budget showed a negative 
rate of real growth of 1.6 per cent. As it had stated in the general debate on the 
budget, his delegation was unhappy with the premise on which the budget had been 
prepared, because the aim of keeping real growth as close to zero as possible might 
lead to the restriction of the normal growth of programmes of vital interest to 
developing countries. The budgetary allocation for transnational corporations was 
a case in point. 

41. A comparison of the programme objectives set out in the medium-term plan with 
those listed in the budget showed that a large number of programmes had not been 
included for the biennium 1980-1981, seemingly because, in order to avoid a much 
larger rate of budgetary growth, they had had to be sacrificed or deferred until 
more funds were available. He would appreciate clarification from the Secretariat 
on that point. 

42. His delegation agreed with the Advisory Committee that there should be no 
duplication in the work performed by the Secretariat and by consultants. However, 
little was as•yet known about the activities of transnational corporations, and 
specialized knowledge was often needed to obtain and analyse information. It might 
be too early for the staff of the Centre to have acquired such specialized 
knowledge, and it was surprising that the Centre was being asked to undertake work 
of such magnitude and in so many areas with such a small number of consultants. 
His delegation believed that it did not have enough tecbnical staff and 
consultants. To scan the operations of transnational corporations whose yearly, 
turnover exceeded the GNP of a few large countries, and to det~rmine their effect 
on the economies of developing countries, was a gigantic task that required 
sustained investment. His delegation, therefore, proposed that the 10 per·cent cut 
recommended by the Advisory Committee should not be made, since that might lead to 
further restriction of programmes. 

43. Mr. DENIS (France) said that his delegation wished to raise two questions of 
principle and make some general and technical observations. 
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44. First, the aim of the activities planned by the United Nations with regard to 
transnational corporations was the formulation of a code of conduct for 
transnational corporations (subprogramme 2), to be based on a policy analysis of 
their impact on the political, economic and social life of various countries 
(subprogramme 1). In other words, subprogramme 2 was a logical outgrowth of 
subprogramme 1, and it was difficult to see how the two programmes could be carried 
out at the same time. 

45. Second, in any attempt to analyse the over-all activities of transnational 
corporations there was a risk that there might be a dissipation of efforts and that 
the work would thus be ineffective, particularly if the resources required for a 
task of such magnitude were not available. His delegation also wondered why the 
lowest priority had been assigned to the impact of transnational corporations on 
employment, a problem which was very important for both developed and developing 
countries. 

46. As a general observation, he felt that section 9 should be more specific and 
precise; for example, the item on transnational corporations in world development 
was very vague, and the subprogramme on the improvement of the capability of 
Governments for dealing with transnational corporations should be defined more 
clearly. Governments had lost part of their capability for dealing with 
transnational corporations in the sphere of investments, in which the effects of 
the world economic crisis had been very much felt. At the present time, it was n0t 
States which could derive advantage from competition among transnational 
corporations; the fact was that a number of firms, or at least the largest ones, 
played one State off against another regarding the conditions of their operations 
in each State. 

47. Turning to specific questions, he asked whether, in programme element 1.7 
(Annotated bibliography) of subprogramme 1 (A/34/6, par.a. 9.3) the phrase "book 
reviews will be published periodically" meant only one bibliography or a 
compilation of bibliographical works with various commentaries. In connexion with 
programme element 1.8 it was stated that the Commission on Transnational 
Corporations might mandate reports on transnational corporations in southern 
Africa. He asked whether any such reports would actually be prepared. Regarding 
programme element 1.10, it was stated that three reports were being prepared on 
transnational corporations in specific industries; he asked which industries were 
meant. 

48. With reference to subprogramme 2, programme element 2.1 (Code of Conduct) was 
vague and if the specific output was not known, how could the necessary resources 
be estimated? Programme element 2.2 (Corrupt practices) was also vague. It was 
stated that the Centre might be servicing a conference but the question was whether 
it actually would. In subprogramme 3 (Comprehensive information system) it was 
stated in connexion with programme element 3.2 (International standards of 
accounting and reporting) that the final output could constitute an international 
convention. He asked what convention was meant and whether the statement was not 
premature. In programme element 3.3 (Information on individual corporations) the 
phrase "industry analyses and in-depth information" was very vague and theoretical. 
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In programme element 3.4 it was stated that a new report and supplement would be 
issued. He asked what that meant and what was the justification for it. In 
programme element 3.6 there was reference to a directory of persons dealing with 
transnational corporations. He asked what persons were meant and whether they were 
cons,1mers. In programme element 3. 7 it was stated that the CTC Reporter would be 
i[sued three times a year. That publication was not an end in itself and the 
qJestion was what would its subject matter and aims be. Programme element 3.14 was 
Lhe identification of characteristics of transnational corporations. If 
identification·of transnational corporations was meant, that should be the starting 
point; in any case, a great deal of work had already been done on that matter. 

49. With regard to staff travel, it was stated that staff members of the Centre 
had had to visit Governments because the Governments did not reply when they were 
asked for information in writing. That seemed very odd, since all Governments had 
shown interest in the matter of transnational corporations. Moreover, the 
Governments were represented by their missions in New York, and the United Nations 
could always use the services of the regional commissions. It was unlikely that 
developing countries would be prepared to vote appropriations for travel expenses 
which would constitute a tacit acknowledgement that they had bee·n lacking in 
co-operation. 

50. On a technical point, he noted that the figures in table 9.12 (Analysis of 
over-all costs for the Centre/ECA Joint Unit) were incorrect. On the second 
line of the table (Consultants), the figures 44.5 and 15.6 added up to 60.1 and 
not 52. 0. The total for the column headed "1978-1979 appropriations" should be 
317.5 and not 322.5. The total for the column headed "Revaluation of the 1978-1979 
resource base" should be 24.9 and not 19.9. The total for the column headed "Total 
increase" should be 77.2 and not 72.2. The total for the column headed "1980-1981 
estimates" should be 386.6 and not 394.7. 'lb err was human, but it would be better 
if the Committee had correct figures at hand when cosidering section 9. 

51. Mr. BROTODININGRAT (Indonesia) asked the Secretariat to explain why 
subprogramme 3.(Comprehensive information system) of the Centre on Transnational 
Corporations absorbed such an excessive proportion, totalling more than 
46 per cent, of the appropriation. He asked what effect the budgetary priority 
accorded to subprogramme 3 would have on the other subprogrammes; they would 
obviously get a much smaller proportion of the appropriation. 

52. Mr. LOESCHNER (Federal Republic of Germany) noted with satisfaction the 
honesty and budgetary courage which had led to the omission or reduction of certain 
funds under section 9 of the proposed programme budget for the biennium 1980-1981, 
which unfortunately had been appropriated for the 1978-1979 budget. He was 
referring to the omission of the costs of external printing and to the downgrading 
of one post in the Centre on Transnational Corporations. Those were moves in the 
right direction. 

53. At the same time, he drew the Committee's attention to the request for more 
than $1 million for the services of consultants, especially for subprogrammes 2 
and 3. His delegation considered that to be a waste of money because there was 
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already a well-equipped Office of Legal Affairs at Headquarters with a full range 
of expertise in legal matters, including international trade law. The main reason 
for his delegation's opposition to that kind of expenditure, however, was that the 
Centre itself should have developed the required expertise over the several years 
it had been in existence. Moreover, the Secretary-General ·himself had indicated 
that various programme elements under consideration by the Centre had only the 
lowest priority; that was one of the few times when a CPC, recommendation to show 
the order of priority of programme components had been followed. Consequently, his 
Government strongly supported the recommendation to reduce the estimate for 
consultants in accordance with the recommendation of the Advisory Committee in 
paragraph 9.4 of its report (A/34/7). 

54. Thus, by not objecting to the estimate contained in section 9 of. the proposed 
programme budget for the biennium 1980-1981 and by accepting the Advisory 
Committee's recommendation, his delegation hoped to encourage the Secretary-General 
to continue his efforts towards budgetary restraint, especially with regard to the 
programme concerning transnational corporations. 

55. Mr. SHIOGUCHI (Japan) said that table 9.1 of the proposed programme budget for 
the biennium 1980-1981 showed a rate of inflation of 10.3 per cent, which was a 
relatively high rate compared with that applying to other major Secretariat 
activities. His delegation noted that the rate was mainly due to the high rate of 
inflation (around 15 per cent) of each of the joint units operated by the Centre 
with the regional commissions. He asked the Secretariat to explain the basis on 
which those high rates of inflation were estimated. 

56. Secondly, his delegation wished to point out that the major expenditures of 
the Centre were for costs of established posts and consultants. His delegation had 
repeatedly stated its anxiety regarding the increase of experts and consultants in 
the United Nations and regretted that the Centre continued to maintain such a high 
level of resources for consultants. He therefore wished to have more information 
on that point. Moreover, in his view, the reduction proposed by the Advisory 
Committee in paragr.aph 9.4 of its report (A/34/7) was too small, especially in view 
of the Advisory Committee's traditionally severe attitude towards proposed budgets. 

57. Mr. GARRIDO (Philippines) asked what proportion of advisory services were 
financed from the regular budget and what proportion from extrabudgetary funds • . 
58. He also wished to know the estimated amount of travel expenses of the members 
of the intergovernmental working group on a code of conduct for transnational 
corporations; he believed that they amounted to quite a considerable sum. 

59. He noted that the report to the Commission on survey of research on 
transnational corporations mentioned under programme element 3.12 in 
paragraph 9.3 of the proposed programme budget was to be issued as a sales document 
every two years. Since that was a revenue-producing activity, he wondered whether 
it would not be possible to publish the report at more frequent intervals. 

;.:. 



A/C. 5/34/SR. 36 
English 
Page 13 

(Mr. Garrido, Philippines) 

60. The Economic and Social Council had approyed the recommendations in 
paragraph 46 of the report of the Committee on Programme and Co-ordination on 
the work of its nineteenth session (A/34/38) (part II), chap. III, p. 13). His 
delegation wished to know whether the Council had also approved the Committee's 
recommendation in paragraph 47 of its report, enjoining the General Assembly to 
ensure that the real growth in resources for the programme as a whole resulting 
from the implementation of the recommendations in paragraph 46 should not exceed 
the percentage of real growth that might be decided upon by the General Assembly 
for the budget as a whole for the duration of the medium-term plan for the 
period 1980-1983. 

61. Finally, his delegation would like to know whether the studies of the impact 
of transnational corporations on ESCAP countries (programme element 1.16) would be 
made by the Commission itself, whether they would be on a regional basis or country 
studies, and whether they would .be completed by 1980. 

62. Mr. AYADHI (TJnisia) said, that in considering section 9 of the proposed 
programme budget, the Committee should take special note of the report of the 
Committee for Programme and Co-ordination (A/34/38), which had made a thorough 
study of the question and, in particular, of the programme of work of the Centre 
on Transnational Corporations. 

63. Under that section, the Advisory Committee was recommending an amount of 
$7,298,100 against the $7,400,700 requested by the Secretary-General for the 
Commission on Transnational Corporations, the United Nations Centre on 
Transnational Corporations and the joint units with the regional commissions. 
The Advisory Committee was proposing a reduction of $102,600 in the estimate for 
consultants for the reason given in paragraph 9.4 of its report (A/34/7) that, 
while large-scale recourse to outside expertise had been justified in the early 
days of operation of the Centre, when new systems had needed to be set up, the 
Centre should have by now developed a measure of in-house expertise. 

64. The delegation of Tunisia would have been prepared to accept such a comment on 
any other section, but the one under review:involved a problem area. Furthermore, 
the original estimate had been very reasonable when compared with the resources 
invested in perfecting their exploitation techniques by the large transnational 
corporations, whose turnover far surpassed the gross national product of a number 
of Member States. 

65. The delegation of Tunisia therefore considered that the Centre needed a larger 
number of expert consultants. Tb limit the Centre's resources to permanent staff 
would seriously impair its capacity for action and would cause it to forget its 
noble purposes, namely: the formulation of a code of conduct and other 
international agreements or arrangements, the preparation of an information system 
on transnational corporations, analysis of the policies and practices of 
transnational corporations and the promotion of technical co-operation for the 
purpose of strengthening the negotiating capacity of developing countries. 

/ ... 
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66. The Centre's programmes for achieving those objectives were reasonable, 
although too modest in the view of the delegation of Tunisia. The .following 
programme elements called for special emphasis: transnational corporations in 
world development; transnational corporations' linkages with domestic enterprises; 
questions relating to the strengthening of the negotiating capacity of host 
countries; the impact of transnational corporations on employment; the social and 
political impact of transnational corporations (including transnational 
corporations in southern Africa); corrupt practices; appraisal of information on 
domestic enterprises; information on laws, regulations and policies pertaining to 
transnational corporations; and information on trends in investment by 
transnational corporations (A/34/6, para. 9.3). 

67. The Centre's programmes were of interest not only to the international 
community; public opinion in the majority of interested countries as well as 
Governments, and even Parliaments of both developed and developing countries were 
doing everything possible to shed light on those sinister forces which wielded 
political influence proportionate to their financial power. 

68. If the resolutions of the United Nations on the new international economic 
order and development were to be implemented, it was essential that transnational 
corporations should change their policies and adopt more moral practices. It was 
therefore a matter of urgency that the United Nations, with the effective 
co-operation of the developing countries, should formulate a code of conduct for 
transnational corporations similar to the code of conduct for liner conferences 
prepared under the auspices of UNCTAD. 

69. Once such a code had been formulated and approved, it would have to be 
enforced. The size of the estimates which had been submitted made it impossible 
seriously to believe that any such action had been foreseen as a possibility in the 
next two years. The delegation of Tunisia wished to know whether the Secretariat 
had any reason for believing that it would not be possible to achieve that 
objective within that period of time. 

70. In the meantime, the delegation of Tunisia wished to emphasize that such a 
modern and unprecedented aspect of the work of the United Nations was making an 
effective contribution to the establishment of a new, more just and balanced 
international economic order and that it was therefore necessary in such an area to 
refrain from applying automatically the criteria which governed other more 
traditional activities of the United Nations. 

71. The estimates for the joint units with the regional commissions had not 
increased in real· terms. The general tendency to peg resources at the early stages 
of the Centre's programmes was a matter of particular concern to the delegation of 
Tunisia, as voluntary contributions were infrequent and limited. In that 
connexion, he wished to give special thanks to the Netherlands, Norway, Sweden and 
the United Kingdom for their generous support. 
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72. It was to be hoped that the importance and usefulness of the work of the 
United Nations on behalf of the international community in that field would be more 
appropriately reflected in the next budget as well as in terms of voluntary 
contributions. As stated in Le Mende, in the issue dated 1 November 1979, an end 
must be put to the "dialogue of the deaf" between the developing countries and 
transnational corporations. 

73. The delegation of Tunisia therefore strongly recommended a substantial 
increase in the estimate and hoped that the composition of the secretariat of the 
Centre would more accurately reflect the principle of equitable geographical 
distribution. 

74. Mr. KEMAL (Pakistan) said that Pakistan, as a developing country, attached 
great importance to the work of the Centre on Transnational Corporations. In that 
connexion, it had to be empha.sized that the Centre, after a period of rapid growth, 
was currently in a consolidation phase. Nevertheless, it was to be hoped that 
reduction of the Centre's budget would not hinder its work. 

75. The question of the requirements for consultants presented a difficult problem 
since the General Assembly itself, in a number of resolutions, had indicated that 
the number of consultants must be reduced and had established guidelines in that 
connexion. The decision of the Advisory Committee to reduce the estimate for 
consultants fitted exactly into that context. The delegation of Pakistan 
nevertheless asked to be informed of the consequences of the reduction proposed by 
the Advisory Committee. 

76. The table in annex VI of the proposed programme budget (A/34/6, vol. I, 
pp. 32-39) indicated that the resources for consultants available to the Centre, 
while considerable, were nevertheless lower than those for UNIDO, for example. In 
any case, it was the responsibility of the Fifth Committee to decide whether the 
amount recommended by the Advisory Committee was sufficient. 

77. Mr. MASDOUKI (Morocco), referring to paragraph 9.16 of the proposed budget, 
observed that travel expenditures under subprogramme 1 had been calculated at 
$28,800 for the biennium, divided equally between 1980 and 1981. His delegation 
wished to receive more detailed information regarding the programme of activities 
for which such travel expenses would be necessary .• 

78. Mr. DE FACQ (Belgium) noted that it was indicated in paragraph 9.11 of the 
proposed budget that consultants were expected to be involved in the preparation 
of 9 out of 11 programme elements of subprogramme 1. The consultants would assist 
in project design and methodology. Since the development of methodology was not 
a permanent activity, his delegation wondered whether the costs relating to the 
consultants should be included in the regular budget or whether they should instead 
be budgeted as non-recurrent costs. 
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79. Paragraph 9.13 of the proposed budget provided for the involvement of 
consultants in the preparation of 10 of the 15 programme elements of 
subprogramme 3. His delegation wondered whether so many consultants were needed 
for that purpose. 

80. With regard to paragraphs 9.14 and 9.20, his delegation would welcome more 
detailed information concerning subprogramme 4, since the proposed budget indicated 
only that the expenditure in question would be financed from extrabudgetary 
resources. 

81. It was indicated in paragraph 9.18 that the amount requested under 
subprogramme 3 would enable staff members, inter alia, to take advantage of home 
leave or other official trips to brief senior officials about the Centre's 
activities and objectives. He asked whether that meant that home leave would be 
paid for only when United Nations staff members took advantage of it to visit 
senior officials in their respective countries. 

82. It was indicated in paragraph 9.19 that experience had shown that copies of 
contracts and agreements between transnational corporations and host country 
entities could be obtained more readily through personal contacts with appropriate 
officials than through correspondence. He wondered whether it would not be 
possible for the delegations of the various countries in New York to perform that 
function. 

83. Mr. SERBANESCU (Romania) said he wished to raise a matter relating to the 
co-ordination of programmes. That year, the Committee for Programme and 
Co-ordination had for the first time evaluated the programme on Transnational 
Corporations, but had done so while the Commission on Transnational Corporations 
had been meeting, with the result that its evaluation had not been complete. In 
addition, the Secretariat had not had sufficient time, and the Advisory Committee 
had not been able to consider the matter in depth. 

84. The preceding year his delegation had suggested that the Second and Sixth 
Committees might carry out such an evaluation. If that was not done, the Fifth 
Committee was, in fact, left with the task of commenting on the programme as ·such. 
He hoped that it would be possible to improve co-ordination in the future. 

85. Mr. SAHLGREN (Executive Director, United Nations Centre on Transnational 
Corporations) said that the Centre on Transnational Corporations did use a higher 
percentage of consultants than other United Nations un~ts, but there were good 
reasons for its doing so. The tasks which the Centre on Transnational Corporations 
carried out were highly complex, encompassed many separate disciplines and 
involved highly technical matters. The Centre's own staffing table included 
only 33 Professional posts, which was grossly inadequate to deal with every area. 
It would be equally unreasonable to increase the Centre's staffing table so that it 
could carry out all its work without resorting to consultants, since the services 
of consultants were not required on a permanent basis. Accordingly, contracting 
for the services of consultants on a short-term basis was much less costly. 
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86. Replying to a question asked by the representative of Tunisia, he said that 
the consultants worked under the close supervision of the Centre's staff; the staff 
of the Centre selected the consultants, guided their work and prepared the final 
product. 

87. With regard to the question asked by the representative of Pakistan, who 
wished to know whether the Centre would be able to function if the proposed 
reduction was approved, he said that, s~nce output was directly proportional to 
outlay, if the appropriation for the Centre was reduced, its output would also be 
lower. 

88. Mr. GARRIDO (Philippines) said that he had still not received a reply to his 
question as to what proportion of expenditure for consultant services was financed 
from the regular budget and what proportion was financed from extrabudgetary 
resources. 

89. His delegation wished to receive clarification from the Executive Director of 
the Centre as to what part of its programmes or subprogrammes would have to be 
eliminated if the reduction recommended by the Advisory Committee was approved. 

90. The CHAIRMAN said that the representatives of the Secretary-General would 
reply at the next meeting to the remaining questions asked by delegations. 

The meeting rose at 12.55 p.m. 


